Testimony of the Capitol Hill Restoration Society 

before the DC Preservation Review Board on October 25, 2018

302 South Carolina Avenue, SE (HPA 18-675)

My name is Beth Purcell and I am testifying on their behalf of the Capitol Hill Restoration Society's Historic Preservation Committee.  Thank you for considering our views.  We reviewed the plans dated September 28, 2018.  

This three-story brick dwelling was built in 1907 by owner/builder Bailey and Pumphrey and designed by architect Edward O. Volland. The building is one of seven; 300-312 South Carolina, Avenue, SE were all built by the same builders in 1907. 


The applicant plans to keep the street façade unchanged, build a new third-story addition and add rear frame porches to the first and second story. An enclosed third-story rooftop addition will be set back 12 feet from the front of the building and visible in the rear.  The proposed work will retain the dogleg, which is commendable.   


The rear elevations will be a mix of traditional first and second story porches with new wood doors and a more modern third story with fixed and casement windows. The proposed rear addition is a dramatic change from the existing rear elevation. Added porches obscure the existing rear elevation. Proposed work combines two differing styles, traditional and contemporary, although the additions will be of the same period. The rear elevation of 302 South Carolina Ave, SE is highly visible from 3rd Street, SE because of the angle of the alley and because it is the second house in from the street corner. The addition may even be visible from the intersection of South Carolina Avenue and 3rd Street, SE.  HPRB guidelines state that any new rear additions that “can be seen from the public right of way should be compatible with the design of the rear elevation of the existing building.”

Currently, the seven Bailey and Pumphrey rowhouses built in 1907 all retain their original dog legs, two-story height, and brick exterior. This will be the first three-story rear addition in this section of the block. 


If HPRB approves this project, CHRS suggests that the applicant be required to  install a lumber mock-up to demonstrate the impact on the view from public space (as was done in 146 13th Street, SE, HPA-15-127 (view from Independence  Avenue, SE).  We also suggest a more cohesive and contemporary rear addition. The applicant has not provided existing and demolition plans.   We suggest that applicant provide these useful plans as well as build a mockup of the third-story roofline and rear addition.


Neighbors’ views are important. The neighbor at 304 South Carolina Avenue, SE reached out to us and opposes the project. 

Thank you for letting us share our views on this project.   
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